
Board of Education  
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on December 1, 2015 in the Council Chambers,  
3 Primrose Street, at 7:30 p.m.   
          

K. Alexander      J. Erardi 
 D. Leidlein     R Bienkowski                

K. Hamilton      1 Staff 
J. Vouros      3 Public 
M. Ku                   1 Press 
R. Harriman-Stites 
A. Clure  

 
Dr. Erardi called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m. 
 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Election of Officers 
Dr. Erardi opened the meeting with the election of officers. 
Mrs. Leidlein nominated Keith Alexander for chair.  She said he has done a wonderful job 
leading us this past year and a half and she appreciates all he has done for the Board.  He 
shows wonderful leadership in his work with our board and with other boards in town and makes 
good, solid decisions.  She fully supports him as chair. 
Mrs. Ku agreed.  Mr. Alexander has brought this Board together and one of his strengths is that 
he brings out the discussion with all members. 
 
Mr. Clure asked why he wanted to be chair. 
Mr. Alexander said his interest in being chair is that he wants to make sure we are thoughtful in 
our process and he appreciates how everyone has worked together on the Board and would like 
to promote that as much as possible.  He also wants to communicate effectively with the public.   
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein nominated Michelle Ku for vice chair.  She said Mrs. Ku has demonstrated that 
she is committed to this Board and she has worked tirelessly on several committees to move 
the work of the Board forward.  She appreciates all she has done.   
Mr. Alexander also appreciates Mrs. Ku’s work. 
Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites nominated John Vouros for secretary. 
Mr. Alexander nominated Debbie Leidlein for secretary.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites supports Mr. Vouros for this position because he is a committed and 
passionate leader and puts the children first. 
 
Mr. Alexander recommended Mrs. Leidlein because she is diligent and very conscientious.  He 
appreciated the work she has done in the past as chair, vice chair and secretary.   
 
Mrs. Ku agreed with both nominations.  Mrs. Leidlein has been fair and balanced and has 
always been on an even keel for us.   
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Mr. Vouros has supported the Board of Education and is a strong advocate for children and 
education in Newtown.   
 
Vote for Mr. Vouros: 3 (Mr. Vouros, Mrs. Harriman-Stites, Mr. Clure) 
Vote for Mrs. Leidlein: 4 (Mr. Alexander, Mrs. Leidlein, Ms. Hamilton, Mrs. Ku) 
Mrs. Leidlein was voted secretary. 
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the resignations of Julie Haggard and Kristen Norden, the high school field trip to the 
Unified Strategy for Schools Conference in Phoenix, Arizona, the donation of $1,650 to the high 
school from the Weller Foundation, and the correspondence report.  Mrs. Ku seconded.   

 
Mrs. Leidlein was sad to see Julie Haggard leaving our district.  She was very committed to our 
district and wishes her luck.  Ms. Hamilton agreed. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Item 5 – Reports 
Chair Report:  
Mr. Alexander welcomed the new members to the Board.  He reminded everyone of the joint 
meeting Wednesday night with the Legislative Council, Board of Selectman and Board of 
Finance.  He was hoping to have a Board retreat in early January.     
 
Superintendent’s Report:   
Dr. Erardi congratulated the leadership of the Board and the new members.  The Board retreat 
will address the next steps regarding enrollment and a review of the long term strategic plan.  
By the close of the school year we need to have next steps in place regarding enrollment and 
the long term plan.   
At the joint meeting Wednesday night his talking points will be what is different moving forward 
including SERV sunset funding, enrollment, pupil services costs, and negotiated contracts to 
date.  The Board was provided with district email addresses to be used for Board 
communications.   Tomorrow Dr. Bruce Perry will speak to district employees at 1:30 p.m. at the 
high school.  The Newtown Education Foundation will start their campaign moving forward.   
 
Rilind Abazi spoke about the high school wellness workshops for students.  We were just 
notified that our high school is ranked 15th out of Connecticut’s 100 school districts.  The Career 
Center posted students involved in intern projects.  Last week there was an alumnae college fair 
event with former students.  The Global Force Club held a campaign regarding issues around 
the world including the Syrian refugee crisis.  The Unicef Committee raised more than $100.  A 
“Be Kind” online campaign was started to promote positive activities for students. 
 
There were no committee reports or new business. 
 
Item 7 – New Business 
Dr. Erardi said the custodians and maintenance contract had some final wording changes so it 
should be tabled until the December 15 meeting. 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved to table the action.  Mrs. Leidlein seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
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MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education approve the furniture fixtures 
equipment and technology Phase 5 of the Sandy Hook School Project.  Mrs. Ku seconded.  
 
Geralyn Hoerauf gave a presentation on this last phase of the Sandy Hook School Project for 
furniture, fixtures and equipment as well as technology.  All new furniture is being purchased.  
Technology is being moved from Chalk Hill and they are adding custodial equipment pieces that 
are needed.     
 
Mr. Vouros asked what the State looks for when this is submitted. 
Ms. Hoerauf said they look at the overall budget and want to be sure we aren’t being over-
extravagant with the vendors we are using.  They look at the contractual part also.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked the reason for the rocking motion of the student chairs. 
Ms. Hoerauf said current academic theory has determined that by not having the students 
remain still while working promotes better concentration.   
Dr. Erardi said a sensory piece is a part of this.  The chair design is in new elementary school 
construction.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said that regarding the cost estimates she would have expected to see some of 
the equipment in our operating budget, not in the school’s budget.  She also questioned 
technology items being attached to the school. 
 
Ms. Hoerauf said that in building a brand new school all of that is part of the expendable grant.  
They worked to identify what pieces of technology needed to be purchased.  We have some 
equipment but the new school will have more classes.  We expect the State to support the 
technology package. 
 
Mr. Clure asked if this amount was the final cost and if they needed to come back to the Board 
of Education for approval if they exceeded the budget.   
Ms. Hoerauf said no because they would go to the Public Building and Site Commission.  She 
asked for this amount as a cost estimate related to overall project budget.  When put out to bid 
we will have a final number.  To enter into contracts with vendors will be approved by the Public 
Building and Site Commission.  We will not exceed the $50m grant.  We have $1M in 
contingency and hope to turn it over to town in June. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked who would guarantee that all of the technology will work and who will test it 
before final payment. 
 
Ms. Hoerauf said that would be in conjunction with Mrs. Amodeo and the IT department.  Most 
technology will be delivered here for testing.  We want to get the State to piggy-back our current 
technology contractor and have Atrion set up the equipment.   
 
Ms. Hamilton was concerned about not having enough bandwidth. 
Ms. Hoerauf said we are getting a new service to the school so there should not be a problem. 
 
Dr. Erardi said it was important to know the project remains under budget and on time.  Once 
we have the CO we will run a number of programs over the summer.  He thanked Ms. Hoerauf 
and everyone involved in this project. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
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Minutes of November 17, 2015: 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
November 17, 2015 with the requested change on page 4 from Mrs. Ku.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  
Vote: 5 ayes, 2 abstained (Mrs. Harriman-Stites, Mr. Clure)  Motion passes.  

 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
Laura Terry, 64 Robin Hill Road, spoke about Board member liaisons at each school.   
Laura Roche was at the high school general meeting which is held four times per year.   
PTA presidents should share the dates with the Board.  She asked if it was possible to provide 
handouts on financial information or put them on the screen.   
 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved to adjourn.  Ms. Hamilton seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 8:29 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _________________________________ 
               Debbie Leidlein 
                    Secretary 
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